
Charter Day on Feb. 2 
features marine science 

Donald W. Pritchard, marine scientist 
and professor 'at the Marine Sciences 
Research Center of the State University of 
New York at Stony Brook, will be the prin¬ 
cipal speaker for the College of William 
and Mary's 292nd Charter Day convoca¬ 
tion at 10:30 a.m., Saturday, Feb. 2, in Phi 
Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

Pritchard, one of the nation's leading 
oceanographers and experts on estuarine 
circulation, will receive an honorary doctor- 
of science degree at the ceremonies mark¬ 
ing the anniversary of the granting of 
William and Mary's royal charter by King 
William III and Queen Mary II of England in 
Feb. 1693. 

Dr. Donald W. Pritchard 

The theme of the 1985 Charter Day will 
be marine science, and Saturday's con¬ 
vocation will be preceded by a two-day 
invitational symposium on estuarine 
research to be held in Watermen's HaJI at 
the Virginia Institute of Marine Science in 
Gloucester. About 100 scientists from the 
United States and abroad will hear and dis¬ 
cuss a series of technical papers on circula¬ 
tion patterns in estuaries. 

Also scheduled during the weekend is 
the annual meeting of the College's Presi¬ 
dent's Council, a group of major contribu¬ 
tors to Willtam and Mary over the past 
year. The Council's black-tie reception and 
dinner Friday evening, Feb. 1, will feature 
an address by State Sen. Hunter B. 
Andrews of Hampton, who will discuss the 
future of the Chesapeake Bay. Members of 
the President's Council will also attend the 
convocation Saturday. 

Jn 1949, Pritchard was one of the first 
staff   members   and   founders   of   the 

Chesapeake Bay Institute ot The Johns 
Hopkins University. For the next three 
decades, he worked there as both adminis¬ 
trator and scientist, providing leadership 
that helped make the Institute one of the 
•fttiest coastal oceanographic research 
groups in the world. 

In 1949 he was selected to be associate 
director of the newly formed Chesapeake 
Bay Institute at )ohns Hopkins. In 1950, he 
established the Department of 
Oceanography there and was its first and 
only chairman. He helped develop and es- 
tablish the university's major 
oceanographic floating and field facilities, 
including Macaulay Hall, and Hopkins' 
largest research vessel, the 106-foot R/V 
Ridgely Warfield, financed by the National 
Science Foundation. 

From 1951-1973, he served as director 
of the Johns Hopkins facility and was also 
involved in a variety of marine research 
projects in the Chesapeake Bay area and 
along the continental shelf. Many of 
Pritchard's principal contributions to the 
basic concepts of estuarine research were 
made in the 1950s, and his studies in the 
James River estuary are regarded as classics 
in the field. 

His most important studies include his 
research on the kinematics and dynamics 
of estuaries such as those along Virginia's 
east coast and Eastern Shore. However, 
Pritchard's work is not confined to Mary¬ 
land and the Chespeake Bay area, but 
extends to a large number of national and 
international panels and studies. Over a 
period of more than 30 years, he has writ¬ 
ten dozens of articles in a variety of maga¬ 
zines and journals in his field. 

Open House 
An Open House for the public at the 

newly renovated Jefferson Hall on James¬ 
town Road at the College will take place 
Sunday, Jan. 20, between the hours of 
1:30 and 3 p.m. It is the anniversary of 
the disastrous fire which almost 
destroyed the residence hall Jan. 20, 
1983. 

Tne event is being sponsored by the 
Residence Hall Council of Jefferson Hall. 
Special guests will be Fire Marshal Bob 
Bailey and the members of the 
Williamsburg Fire Department who 
worked for hours to fight the fire, and to 
evacuate all students without an injury. 

A commemorative plaque will be dedi¬ 
cated at 2 p.m. 

All four floors of the hall will be open. 
Students will be on hand to welcome the 
public, and refreshments will be served 
in the lounge, located in the basement. 

TO THE STUDENTS OF THE 
COLLEGE OF WILLIAM AND MARY 

January 3, 1985 

Zoe and I were overwhelmed by the outpouring of affection and good wishes for us 
at the Yule Log Ceremony in December. 

I have written a number of individual students and organizations which presented 
beautiful gifts to us, but there is no way that we can thank each of you individually for 
your kindness and thoughtfulness. 

I do want to express our gratitude, however, to many of you who signed and wrote 
notes on cards which were given to us by that other Santa Claus during the Yule Log 
Ceremony. They include residents of the Spanish House, residents of Hunt and 
Taliaferro, the angels of Barrett, the denizens of the Randolph Residences, the residents 
of Jefferson, the residents of Spotswood and Fauquier, the residents of Unit 7, the resi¬ 
dents of Old Dominion, the residents of La Maison Francaise, the residents of Monroe, 
the residents of Bryan Complex, the residents of Ludwell, the residents of Brown Hall 
and the small houses, the residents of Landrum and Chandler, and the residents of the 
German House. 

Those cards, and all your gifts, will be constant reminders to Zoe and me of the joy 
of our association and friendship with the students of the College of William and Mary 
over the years. We are deeply grateful to each one of you for the happiness you have 
given to us, and all that we have shared. 

You have our love and very best wishes for the new year and all the years ahead. 

Sincerely, 

Thomas A. Graves, Jr. 
President 
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THE NEW PRESIDENT MEETS THE GOVERNOR 

Dr. Paul R. Verkuil, left, president-elect of the College of William and Mary, went to 
Richmond during his visit here last week, and was introduced to Governor Charles S. 
Robb at the Capitol. Dr. Verkuil also met some of the General Assembly members 
whom he'll be seeing again after moving to Williamsburg in late May. 

Dr. Dale Hoak named Fellow 
of Royal Historical Society 

In London on Dec. 17, 1984, Dale E. 
Hoak, professor of history, was elected a 
Fellow of the Royal Historical Society. Elec¬ 
tion to a fellowship in the Society is made 
in recognition of a scholar's contribution to 
historical studies. 

Following the publication of a book and 
several articles on the Tudor privy council, 
Professor Hoak began a new, long-term 
study of the court and royal household 
during the mid-Tudor period, 1540-1560, 
the tumultuous years of the Reformation 
and Counter Reformation. The first fruits of 
this research, conducted in British archives, 
was published in 1982 by Cambridge 
University Press in a volume of essays by 
leading Tudor specialists. In a review of the 
book in the Times Literary Supplement, Dr. 
Christopher Haigh of Oxford University 
termed Hoak's paper the best among 
those by the eighteen American and Cana¬ 
dian scholars. 

In a paper to be published by 'Oxford 
University Press later this year, Hoak 
reveals for the first time the nature of the 
rebellion propelling Mary I to the English 
throne. The paper was recently selected 
for presentation at an N.EH.-funded inter¬ 
national conference of Tudor historians at 
the Folger Shakespeare Library in Washing¬ 
ton, D.C. 

Hoak's most recent paper, dealing with 
royal finance under King Edward VI (1547- 

1553), was based on his discovery in Lon¬ 
don in 1981 of the only known surviving 
copy of King Edward's privy purse expense 
accounts. The paper, which challenges 
some widely held assumptions about the 
nature of Tudor government (including 
some of the author's previously published 
ones), is slated to apear in a forthcoming 
issue of the journal of British Studies. 
Extracts from the accounts themselves will 
appear in an appendix to Hoak's book, The 
Reign of Edward VI, scheduled to be pub¬ 
lished next year by Longmans. 

Professor Hoak is also the author of 
several articles on the subjects of witch 
hunting in Europe, 1400-1700, and Ger¬ 
man Renaissance art. His paper on the 
Swabian illustrator Hans Baldung Grien 
(1485-1545) has been selected for presen¬ 
tation next spring in Los Angeles at the 
annual conference of the Renaissance 
Society of America. 

For his work in Tudor history Professor 
Hoak was also elected a Visiting Research 
Fellow of Clare Hall, University of 
Cambridge, in 1981. He is a member of the 
American Historical Association, the North 
American Conference on British Studies, 
the Sixteenth Century Studies Conference, 
the Renaissance Society of America, and a 
co-founder, at William and Mary, of the 
Mid-Atlantic   Renaissance-Reformation 
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New/maker/ 
The current issue (October 1984) of the 

quarterly journal, American Studies Inter¬ 
national (Vol. XXII, No. 2, pp. 79-121) con¬ 
tains an article, "Huck Finn's First Century: 
A Bibliographical Survey," by Carl 
Dolmetsch, department of English, in 
observance of the centennial of Mark 
Twain's masterpiece, Adventures of 
Huckleberry Finn, first published in London 
in December 1884 and in New York in 
February 1885. The article by Professor 
Dolmetsch surveys the accumulated 
scholarship and criticism devoted to 
"American fiction's most discussed work" 
during the past 100 years from the novel's 
early reviews, to the latest interpretations. 
In it, Prof. Dolmetsch discusses some 850 
editions of the novel in 65 languages, 
charting the trends in editing of the work, 
and 13 book-length studies plus over 500 
articles and parts of books on Huck Finn. 

Preparation of this article involved more 
than a year's reading and bibliographical 
sleuthing. "Almost everyone who teaches 
this novel," Dolmetsch observes, 
"develops a pet theory about it, or a dis¬ 
tinctive interpretation of some particular 
aspect or passage, and the more ambitious 
pedagogues seek a wider audience than 
the classroom provides." Hence, he found 
that "the number of journal articles (about 
Huck Finn) has increased by almost 
geometric ratios during each of the last 
four decades." Yet, despite all the ink-spill¬ 
ing of the critics and scholars, "the work 
remains inviolable and open—as do all 
genuine classics." 

Robert J. Huggett, associate professor 
of marine science, has been elected to a 
three-year term on the Editoiial Board of 
the "Journal of Environmental Toxicology 
and Chemistry." The journal is devoted to 
the fate, transport and effects of environ¬ 
mental perturbations systems, including 
humans. 

Dave Derrick, instructor of physical 
education and assistant track coach, was a 
lecturer at the North Carolina Track 
Athletic Congress Clinic held at North 
Carolina State University Dec. 21-22. His 
topics were "Cues on Shot Putting" and 
"Coaching the High School Discus 
Thrower." 

Roger W. Smith, professor of govern¬ 
ment, presented a paper on the politics of 
genocide at the American Political Science 
Association convention in Washington in 
September. The essay entitled "Human 
Destructiveness and Politics: The Twen¬ 
tieth Century as an Age of Genocide," will 
be published by Greenwood Press in early 
1985 in a volume on The Age of Genocide, 
edited by Dobkowski and Wallimann. A 
review of John Walton's Reluctant Rebels: 
Comparative Studies in Revolution and 
Underdevelopment appeared in the Octo¬ 
ber 1984, issue of Perspective. An article 
on the Berkeley Rebellion and its place 
within contemporary American politics 
and education appeared in the Commen¬ 
tary section of the Daily Press on Nov. 18, 
1984. 

Mario D. Zamora, professor of 
anthropology, attended the annual meet¬ 
ing of the American Anthropological Asso¬ 
ciation held in Denver, Colorado, Nov. 14- 
18, 1984, where he organized and 
presided over a symposium on "The 
Anthropology of War and Peace: Conflict, 
Diplomacy, and the Global System" and 
organized and presided over informal ses- 
sions dealing with third world 
anthropology and current research in 
Philippine anthropology. The peace sym¬ 
posium was sponsored by the Association 
for Anthropological Diplomacy and the 
Association of Third World 
Anthropologists, both founded by Dr. 
Zamora. During the meeting, he organized 
a dinner program to honor three outstand¬ 
ing anthropologists from the U.S. and the 
Philippines: he conferred the Thomas 
lefferson   Award   in   International 

Anthropology on Dr. Cora Du Bois, profes¬ 
sor emeritus of anthropology from Har¬ 
vard, the Distinguished Service Award on 
Dr. George Spindler, professor emeritus of 
Stanford, and Dr. Alfredo V. Lagmay of the 
Philippines. He read a paper in the peace 
symposium entitled "Culture and Di¬ 
plomacy: The United States Peace Corps 
in the Philippines." Along with Professor 
Mary Ann Medlin, assistant professor of 
anthropology, he exhibited copies of the 
international journal StuWirs in FFiird 
World Societies, co-edited hv Vinson 
H. Sutlive, Jr., and Nathan Altshuler, 
both of the depjilment of anthropology. 

Robert C. Palmer, assistant professor in 
the Marshall-Wythe School of Law, has 
been awarded the Herbert Baxter Adams 
prize for an American author's first subs¬ 
tantial book on European history. The 
honor was given for Professor Palmer's 
book, "The County Courts of Medieval 
England, 1150-1350," at the annual meet¬ 
ing of the American Historical Association 
in Chicago, Dec. 28. Professor Palmer is 
Adler Fellow in the Institute of Bill of Rights 
Law at the College. 

Robert J. dth, associate professor or 
marine science, has recently co-authored a 
paper entitled "The Effects of Oil on 
Seagrass Ecosystems" which appeared in 
the book Restoration of Habitats Impacted 
by Oil Spills; a Butterworth Publication. 

John F. Lavach, professor of educa¬ 
tion, delivered a lecture entitled "Human 
Growth and Development Revisited" at 
the Celebration of the One Hundred and 
Twenty-fifth Anniversary of Averett Col¬ 
lege, held Dec. 2-8 in Danville, Virginia. 

Senior Lorac Celva Hintz chaired the 
national convention of Alpha Phi Omega, 
Dec. 28-30, in Washington, D.C. Ms. Hintz, 
a California native, has the distinction of 
being the first woman to chair the biennial 
convention since the national service fra¬ 
ternity became coed in 1976. She is also 
the first representative of a Virginia School 
to serve in this capacity. 

William L. Bynum, professor of com¬ 
puter science, has published, "Nothing but 
Interruptions: A Breakpoint Debugger for 
the Aple lie," in the Dec. 1984 issue of 
"InCider Magazine." 

Svlvia Scholnick presented an invited 
paper, 'oetry in the Courtroom: Job 38- 
41," at he annual meeting of the Ameri¬ 
can Acauemy of Religion/Society of Bibli¬ 
cal Literature in Chicago during December. 

XJubUckcftdvUx* 
Students moved back into Jefferson Hall 

last week. The building houses 185 stu¬ 
dents in 88 double rooms and in 10 singles. 
A ramp for handicapped students enables 
them to live in rooms on the ground level. 

The reconstructed residence hall con¬ 
tains the "state of the art" for fire protec¬ 
tion, according to Charles J. Lombardo, 
director of residence hall life. Floors are 
concrete covered with vinyl or carpeting, 
and stairs are of fireproof steel. A sprinkler 
system is present throughout the building 
and fire extinguishers are recessed into 
hallways. 

Landon Arts Productions is holding audi¬ 
tions for local actors in (he Williamsburg 
area interested in participating in "Tonight 
at Nine O'Clock." The series of eight origi¬ 
nal play readings will be presented Mon¬ 
day nights, Jan. 21 through March 11, at 9 
p.n . ; the Greene Leafe Cafe. For more 
information, call 565-1779, Monday 
through Friday, 8 p.m. to 11 p.m. 

A Challenge 
We would like to challenge members of the administration and faculty to display 

their commitment to the spirit of William and Mary's liberal arts tradition. 
The Student Association and the Athletic Educational Foundation are co-sponsoring 

a phone-a-thon to raise $40,000 for the non-revenue sports program. Last spring many 
of us worked together for the first time in an effort to save six of William and Mary's 
varsity sports. Our success encouraged everyone who believes that a diverse athletic 
program is an important complement to this school's academic atmosphere. 

Now funds are needed to preserve these programs and insure their potential for suc¬ 
cess. The money can be raised only with the assistance of concerned individuals and 
campus organizations. We are looking for over 100 volunteers who are willing to 
donate less than three hours each on any one night between Feb. 4 and Feb. 28. Our 
hours, 6:30-9 p.m., Monday through Thursday, should be convenient for just about 
everyone. 

A little time from a few interested people is all that is needed to keep our varsity 
sports program open to serious student-athletes. For more information, readers should 
contact the Student Association at ext.4350. 

Sincerely, 
Lee Anne Bush 
Barry Fratkin 
Marc Magnus-Sharpe 
Richard Powell 

Alpha Phi Omega Fraternity will sponsor 
a bloodmobile visit, Monday, Jan. 21, 1 to 
6 p.m. in Trinkle Hall. 

Write right away! 
In case you forgot to write your letter 

to Dr. and Mrs. Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 
before Christmas, there's still time to 
get it done. The College Women's Club 
is working on the scrapbook to be pre¬ 
sented to the Graveses, and the closing 
deadline is Jan. 31. Please send letters 
to Prof. John Parkany, P.O. Box 347, 
Williamsburg, VA 23187. 

Calendar 
THURSDAY, JANUARY 17 

Town and Gown Luncheon, PBK Dodge 
Room,   12:15   p.m.,   a   tour   of   the 
greenhouse conducted by Dr. Martin C. 
Mathes. 

SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 
W&M v. UNC-Wilmington, men's basket¬ 

ball, W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 18 
SA Bookfair, Trinkle Hall 
SA Movies, Trinkle Hall, 7 p.m. 

SA Mixer, W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 19 

"Taste  of  the  Time:   18th-Century  Vir¬ 
ginia," PBK, 9:30 a.m. 
Sponsored by the Friends of the Presi¬ 
dent's House. 

Organ recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
W&M v. U.S. Naval Academy, women's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 5 p.m. 
W&M v. U.S. Naval Academy, men's 

basketball, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 20 
SA Movies, Trinkle Hall, 7 p.m. 
"Hail  the  Conquering  Hero,"  Cinema 

Classics Society, Millington Auditorium, 
8 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 21 
Bloodmobile, Trinkle Hall, 1 -6 p.m. 

W&M v. Lafayette, men's basketball, 
W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 24 
Town and Gown Luncheon, PBK Dodge 

Room, 12:15 p.m., speaker, Gilbert H. 
McArthur,   "Arms   Control   and   the 
Soviets." 

Sinfonicron presents "Patience," by Gilbert 
and Sullivan, PBK, 8:15 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 25 
Artists Reception for Gene Davis and 

Michael Singer, Muscarelle Museum, 5 
p.m. 

Sinfonicron presents "Patience," PBK, 8:15 
p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 26 
Sinfonicron presents "Patience," PBK, 8:15 

p.m. 

Placement Schedule 

Registration is mandatory before stu¬ 
dents make appointments for interviews 
with prospective employers. Sign-ups are 
from 8 a.m.-3 p.m. in the Career Resource 
Library or Morton 104 on Jan. 22 for under- 
grads, Jan. 23 for business and econ stu¬ 
dents, Jan. 25 for grad students. 

Monday, Jan. 28 
Price Waterhouse 

Tuesday, Jan. 29 
Metropolitan Life Insurance 

Thursday, Jan. 31 
State Farm Insurance 

Monday, Feb. 4 
American Security Bank 
Rauch, Witt and Company 
Ernst and Whinney 

Tuesday, Feb. 5 
J.C. Penney Company 
Strawbridge and Clothier 
Proctor and Gamble Sales 

Wednesday, Feb. 6 
Proctor and Gamble Sales 
Rohm and Haas 
N.C. National Bank 

Thursday, Feb. 7 
Southern States Cooperative 
First National Bank, Elaltimore 
Norfolk Southern Corporation 

Friday, Feb. 8 
R.R. Donnelley and Sons 
Peterson and Company 
Central Fidelity Bank 

AWARD WORTH $8,000 

The Virginia Prize, an $8,000 award 
given annually by the Virginia Commission 
for the Arts to an outstanding Virginia 
author, will be given in 1985 for fiction. 

Additional information about entry 
requirements can be obtained from the 
Virginia Center for the Creative Arts, Mt. 
San Angelo, Sweet Briar, VA 24595; (804) 
946-7236. Entries must be received by 
April 1. 

SEMINAR IS OFFERED 
The Office of Career Planning has 

developed a three-session seminar, 
"Choosing-Changing Majors," to help stu¬ 
dents make a more satisfying choice of 
academic major. Topics include assessing 
academic and career interests, career 
options for liberal arts majors, and job 
exploration techniques such as informa¬ 
tional interviewing and internships. 

Session I will be held 3-5 p.m., Jan. 21, 
28 and Feb. 4. Session II will be held 7:30 - 
9 p.m., Jan. 24, 31 and Feb. 7. 

To register or obtain more information, 
call the Office of Career Planning, ext. 
4427. 
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A surprised Patience (Beth Clancy) listens as Bunthorne (Brad Staubes) declares his 
undying love in the upcoming production of Gilbert and Sullivan's "Patience," to be 
presented by the Sinfonicron Opera Company, Ian. 24-27, in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial- 
Hall. Call 253-4272 for tickets. 

Sinfonicron to perform 
Gilbert and Sullivan 

The student-run Sinifonicron Opera 
Company at the College of William and 
Mary will present "Patience," Gilbert and 
Sullivan's uproarious operetta satirizing 
19th-century British aestheticism, in three 
performances Thursday, Friday and Satur¬ 
day, Jan. 24, 25 and 26, at 8:15 p.m., in Phi 
Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. 

Admission is $5 for the public, $4 for 
students, faculty and staff. Tickets are 
available, beginning Jan. 15, at the PBK box 
office, or by calling 253-4272. 

Because its theme is so closely related to 
the aesthetic movement of the later 1800s, 
"Patience" is perhaps the most dated of 
Gilbert and Sullivan's works, according to 
Lydia Bailey, a senior from Carrollton, and 
producer for the operetta. But today's 
audiences will have little trouble under¬ 
standing and enjoying the play, she adds, 
because the satire centers on the excesses 
that accompany artistic movements and 
cultural fads, both of which still affect 
today's society. 

Director of the production is Zoe 
Trollope, a senior from West Chester, Pa. 
Orchestra director is Eric Peterson, a senior 
from McLean, and vocal director is Laura 
Ingram, a senior from Nashville, Tenn. 

Taking the title role in "Patience" is 
Elizabeth Clancy, a junior from Reston. 
Other principal cast members include 
Brad Staubes, a senior from McLean, as 
Bunthorne; Mark Aldrich, a freshman from 

Employment 
The following positions at the College 

are open to all qualified individuals. Call 
229-JOBS for further information or visit 
the Personnel Office, 201 James Blair Hall 
for information and application forms be¬ 
tween 8 a.m. and 4 p.m., Monday-Friday. 
An EEO/AA employer. 

RESEARCH ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER A 
(Grade 9)-Salary range $16,521 to 
$22,579 per year. Location: VIMS 
(Sponsored Research). Deadline Jan. 18. 

LABORATORY TECHNICIAN B (Grade 5)~ 
Salary range $11,572 to $15,808 per 
year. Location: VIMS (Marine Culture). 
Deadline Jan. 18. 

MARINE SCIENTIST A (Grade 9)-Salary 
range $16,521 to $22,579 per year. 
Location: VIMS (Marine Culture). Dead¬ 
line Jan. 18. 

McLean, as Grosvenor; and Elizabeth 
Moliter, a junior from Falls Church, as 
Angela. 

Also in the cast are Barbara Pedersen, a 
freshman from Broomall, Pa., as Lady 
Saphir; Joanne Coppola, a senior from 
Danville, as Lady Ella; Carol Moore, a fresh¬ 
man from Richmond, Lady Jane; Kelvin 
Reid, a freshman from Esmont, Major 
Murgatroid; Coy Short, a freshman from 
Springfield, Col. Calvary; and as The Duke, 
Teunis Overwater, a sophomore from The 
Netherlands. 

Sinfonicron was established in the fall of 
1965 by members of the Phi Mu Alpha Sin- 
fonia, the men's musical honorary frater¬ 
nity, and Delta Omicron, the women's 
organization, to combine student talent 
and resources for the production of light 
opera. The organization is the only com¬ 
pany of its kind and has been recognized 
by the national level of Phi Mu Alpha. 

DR.  HOPKINS DIES 
Dr. Sewell H. Hopkins, 78, of Gloucester, 

died Nov. 15, 1984. He was a native of 
Gloucester who grew up on a daffodil farm 
operated by his family along the North 
River. He graduated from The College of 
William and Mary in 1928 and held 
degrees from Johns Hopkins University and 
the University of Illinois. 

Dr. Hopkins was a biologist at the Vir¬ 
ginia Fisheries Laboratory (now the Virginia 
Institute of Marine Science of The College 
of William and Mary) during the mid- 
1940s, working on blue crab parasites. In 
1946, he accepted a position at Texas 
A&M University, where he retired as pro¬ 
fessor of biology in 1974. He directed a 
large research program in Louisiana on 
causes of oyster mortalities which was 
funded by oil companies through the 
Texas A&M Research Foundation. From 
this multi-million dollar study in Louisiana 
came the first conclusive studies of oyster 
diseases in North America. Hopkins was 
trained as a parasitologist at Illinois Univer¬ 
sity, and this was his special interest in a 
wide field of marine studies. 

Louisiana researchers, under Hopkins's 
guidance, discovered a new disease of 
oysters, Dermocystidium marinum, which 
also occurs in the Chesapeake Bay. This 
discovery had great impact on studies of 
invertebrate diseases and resulted in a 
close research association with Gloucester 
Point biologists. 

Official memoranda 
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY/ 

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION 
POLICY STATEMENT 

It is the policy of the College of William and Mary to assure equal employment 
opportunity for all faculty members and employees of the College and for all appli¬ 
cants for employment with the College. 

This policy specifically prohibits employment'discrimination on the basis of race, 
sex, color, national origin, political affiliation, religion, age or handicap. 

Deans, directors and other management principals will take positive affirmative 
measures as directed by the Secretary of Administration and Finance of the Common¬ 
wealth. Such measures shall emphasize the recruitment of qualified blacks, other racial 
minorities, women, handicapped and older persons to serve at all levels of employ¬ 
ment with the College. 

This policy does not permit or require the lowering of bona fide job requirements, 
performance standards, or qualifications to give preference to any faculty member or 
employee or applicant for such employment. 

Allegations of violations of this policy should be brought to the attention of the Col¬ 
lege's Office of Equal Opportunity and Affirmative Action Programs. No Dean, director 
or other management principal shall take retaliatory actions against persons making 
such allegations. 

Any faculty member or employee found to be in violation of this policy shall be sub¬ 
ject to appropriate disciplinary action. 

George R. Healy 
Provost and Acting President 

SCATS Freeze 

Due to extensive work involving the SCATS network, the Department of Telecom¬ 
munications has placed a freeze on requests for SCATS lines effective January 1,1985 
- April 30, 1985. Since all requests for new telephone lines include SCATS, unless 
otherwise indicated, this action has direct impact on departments submitting new 
telephone requests. 

This action does not mean that new telephone orders cannot be placed, but only 
that SCATS service will not be included. SCATS may be installed after April 30 to the 
new telephone line, but it will be expensive. If SCATS is desired, the request for new 
service should be submitted after April 30, 1985. 

Harold L. Holcomb 
Assistant Director of Auxiliary Enterprises 

and University Services 

W&M Athletic Hall of Fame 
to honor eight alumni 

The College will induct eight alumni into 
the Athletic Hall of Fame on January 26, at 
halftime during the men's varsity basket¬ 
ball game against the University of Rich¬ 
mond. 

Among those being honored are Greg 
Giordano, 71, one of William and Mary's 
most heralded wrestlers and three-time 
Southern Conference champion in the 
152-pound class; Dr. John J. Reid, '33, 
three-year letterman in track and basket¬ 
ball conference champion and record 
holder in the high jump; Dr. Stewart Sell, 
'56, captain of the swimming team for 
three years and one of the top point men 
during his career; James F. Wallace, '30, 
deceased, captain of the 1930 baseball 

Playwright Fellowship 
offered by V. C. A. 

The Virginia Commission for the Arts 
has announced that the Shenandoah Play¬ 
wrights Retreat and the Virginia Stage 
Company will jointly administer a Virginia 
Playwrights Fellowship. The first will be 
awarded in June 1985. 

In addition to a $1000 cash award, the 
winner will attend the Shenandoah Valley 
Playwrights Retreat to develop and refine a 
work-in-progress. The resulting play will be 
given a workshop production by the Vir¬ 
ginia Stage Company during its 1985-86 
season. 

Additional information is available from 
the Shenandoah Valley Phaywrights 
Retreat, c/o ShenanArts, Pennyroyal Farm, 
Box-167-F, Rt. 5, Staunton, VA 24401; 
(703) 248-1868. The deadline for submit¬ 
ting a work-in-progress or a previously 
unpublished play is April 1. 

team, who led the Indians to state and 
conference titles. 

Also, Dr. Ronald A. Barnes, '52, three- 
year letterman on the powerful '50, '51, 
and '52 tennis teams, and All-American; 
Robert Hardage, '58, won three letters in 
football and baseball; Mary Jane Miller, 
'40, letter winner in hockey, basketball and 
lacrosse, and longtime coach of field 
hockey and lacrosse; George Pearce, '66, 
two-time All-Conference and Associated 
Press All-American in football and 
Southern Conference Player of the Year in 
1965, plus All-Conference in baseball. 

The alumni honorees will be feted 
before the game with a dinner in the Per¬ 
son Room at William and Mary Hall. 

Scholarship opportunity 
available to students 

The government department announces 
the 1984-85 Koenig-Nimmo Foreign Serv¬ 
ice Scholarship competition. The award is 
made each year to a junior or senior stu¬ 
dent and is normally used to defray tuition 
expenses. The award this year will be in 
the amount of $745.00. 

The purpose of the award is to motivate 
outstanding students toward careers in 
the United States Foreign Service. The 
scholarship is the result of two generous 
contributions by alumnae of the College, 
Mrs. Anna Belle Koenig-Nimmo, Class of 
1945, and Ms. Laurie Johnston, Class of 
1974, presently a Foreign Service Officer 
assigned to Jordan. 

Applications for the scholarship are 
available in the government department 
office, Morton Hall, room 10. The deadline 
for applications is Feb. 1. 
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New faculty are appointed, 
four leaves granted by Board 

Cloxrifiedf 

At its meeting Dec. 6 and 7, the Board of 
Visitors approved the appointment of the 
following individuals to fill existing vacan¬ 
cies at the College: 

LINDA H. BECKER, full-time visiting 
assistant professor of business administra¬ 
tion, effective Jan. 1, 1985 through May 
1985. This is a temporary, restricted 
appointment. B.S., The University of 
Nevada; M.S., Texas Christian University; 
doctoral candidate (expected Dec. 1984), 
The Florida State University. Adjunct 
instructor, Florida State, 1984 to present. 

JEFF I. CLEVELAND II, part-time adjunct 
assistant professor of computer science, 
effective Jan. 1, 1985 through May 15, 
1985. This is a temporary, restricted 
appointment. B.S., Texas A&l University; 
M.S., George Washington University. 
National Aeronautics and Space Adminis¬ 
tration, 1963 to present. 

-JOHN GREAVES, full-time assistant.pro¬ 
fessor of marine science/Virginia Institute 
of Marine Science, effective Jan. 1, 1985 
through Dec. 1985. B.S., Leeds University; 
Ph.D., Liverpool University. Research assis¬ 
tant, 1983 to present, research chemist, 
1979-83, Mount Sinai Medical Center. 

LINDA A. HUNT, part-time adjunct 
instructor of computer science, effective 
Jan. 1, 1985 through May 15, 1985. This is 
a temporary, restricted appointment. R.A., 
M.S., College of William and Mary. 
National Aeronautics and Space Adminis¬ 
tration, 1981 to present. 

DAVID JOHNSON, full-time instructor 
of philosophy, effective Jan. 1, 1985 
through May 15,1985. This is a temporary, 
restricted appointment. B.A., University of 
Nebraska. Instructor, Somerset County 
College, 1984 to present; instructor, Ohio 
State University, 1982-83; visiting instruc¬ 
tor, Wesleyan University, 1981-82; instruc¬ 
tor, University of Connecticut at Storrs, 
1980-81. 

E. RANDOLPH TURNER, part-time lec¬ 
turer in anthropology, effective Jan. 1, 
1985 through May 15,1985. This is a tem¬ 
porary, restricted appointment. B.A., The 
University of Virginia; M.A., Ph.D., The 
Pennsylvania State University. Deputy 
director, Virginia Historic Landmarks Com¬ 
mission, 1983 to present; lecturer, College 
of William and Mary, 1979 to present. 

DENNIS J. ZEISLER, part-time lecturer in 
music, effective Jan. 1, 1985 through May 
15, 1985. This is a temporary, restricted 
appointment. B.M., B.M.E., M.M., University 
of Michigan; doctoral candidate, New 
York University. Associate professor, Old 
Dominion University, 1979 to present; 
assistant professor, Fort Lewis College, 
1977-79; assistant professor, Augusta Col¬ 
lege, 1976-77. 

The following faculty members were 
granted leaves of absence by the Board of 
Visitors: 

FRANZ L. GROSS, professor of physics 
(Dec. 1, 1984 through May 15, 1985), to 
accept the position as associate director of 
research at the Continuous Electron Beam 
Accelerator Facility. 
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MARGARET K. SCHAEFFER, associate 
professor of mathematics (Jan. 1, 1985 
through May 15, 1985), half-time leave 
without pay, in order to pursue research 
interests. 

PATRICIA WINTER, lecturer in fine arts 
(Jan. 1, 1985 through May 15, 1985), to 
pursue her art work. 

The Board also accepted the resignation 
of DAVID H. CHARLTON, director of aux¬ 
iliary enterprises and university services, 
effective Feb. 1, 1985. 

College studies 
child care needs 

In September President Thomas A. 
Graves, Jr., initiated a study to provide the 
College administration a comprehensive 
assessment of the need and support for 
infant/child care programs. As part of the 
study members of the faculty and staff of 
the College will receive a survey, which 
requests responses to seven areas. The sur¬ 
veys should be returned by Jan. 21 through 
the campus mail. 

A study group met during the fall and 
has gathered information on infant/child 
care programs affiliated with other col¬ 
leges and universities as well as those pro¬ 
grams available locally. The study group 
includes Ann Reed, David Finifter, Deborah 
Ventis, Carolyn Helfrich, David Charlton 
and Dale Robinson. 

Robinson indicated that there have been 
efforts over the past five years or so to 
determine if a College based-program is 
needed and supported. These efforts have 
usually included petitions of one sort or 
another. This is the first time that the Col¬ 
lege administration has initiated a study on 
child care for members of the College 
community. 

Robinson notes that recent articles on 
child care estimate that 40 percent of the 
nation's two- and four-year colleges and 
universities have child care programs affili¬ 
ated with or supported by those institu¬ 
tions. The study group also learned that 
there is a growing interest on the part of 
employers to provide such a benefit for 
their employees. 

At the current time, the Williamsburg 
Child Care Center, Inc., occupies College 
facilities (Bozarth Bungalow on Armistead 
Avenue), but no College funds are used to 
support the program. 

The Center operates a program for 
children between the ages of IVi and 5. 
The Center is licensed by the state for 25 
(F.T.E.) participants, although approx¬ 
imately 32 children attend on a full-time or 
part-time basis. The Center is focused on 
providing child care for members of the 
William and Mary faculty, staff and stu¬ 
dent body. Several other families are serv¬ 
iced by the Center. The Center uses a slid¬ 
ing scale for fees based on family income. 
The fees range from $35-55 per week. The 
hours of operation are from 7 a.m. to 6 
p.m. 

The study group hopes that the faculty 
and staff will return their completed sur¬ 
veys. 

FACULTY CLUB MEETS 

The Faculty Club of the College of 
William and Mary will hold its third party 
on Jan. 25 at the Alumni House. Festivities 
will begin at 5:30 p.m. All the usual hors 
d'oeuvres and beverages will be served. 
The Board of the Alumni Society will be 
guests at this party. For further information 
contact Stan Brown, extension 4604, or 
John Oakley, extension 4296. 

FOR RENT 

Housesitters wanted to share country estate. 
Private suite; share kitchen. Mature couple (fac./ 
staff) preferred. Waterfront, outdoor space. 30 
minutes from campus. $250 per month plus util. 
& deposit. Contact Dr. Cole, Chanc. 120 or 229- 
7H83. 1/23 

In Richmond, share my comfortable, furnished 
home while I go to school in Williamsburg. Near 
Byrd Park. $250, some utilities. Inquire evenings, 
353-0859. 

Townhouse for rent; Shellis Square; 3 
bedrooms;   Vh   bath   plus   lavatory;    range; 

refrigerator;   dishwasher;   disposal.   Call   253- 
4395 or 229-3696. 

MISCELLANEOUS 

Need your house or apartment cleaned on a 
weekly or every other week basis? Call 877- 
3840 and ask for Joan. References available. 
1/30. 

Spend a wonderful vacation (end of May- to 
beginning of June) in sunny Greece this spring. 
Visit several historical sites on a 4-day guided 
classical tour and enjoy Athens and picturesque 
Greek islands including Crete and Rhodes. Total 
cost: $1450. Details, call Julia Ruzecki after 6 
p.m., 229-7886. 

Running is compulsive to her 
While most College employees are eat¬ 

ing lunch, Debbie Boykin is outdoors on 
her mid-day break, dressed in track clothes 
and running at least 3V2 miles, sometimes 
51/2 miles. An acknowledged running nut, 
she jogs in good weather and bad, 
whatever the season. 

Debbie is assistant director of Residence 
Life, and has been a College employee for 
five years. She is a 1976 William and Mary 
graduate in Health and Physical Education, 
with a 1982 master's degree in student 
personnel services. She began running for 
fun in 1973 and hasn't stopped. 

Her husband, Jim Goggin, is also an 
accomplished runner in Williamsburg and 
writes about running for the Virginia 
Gazette sometimes. They met through a 
mutual running friend and have been mar¬ 
ried 6V2 years. Their daughter, Corey, is 
now one year old but will probably be run¬ 
ning along beside them when she's a bit 
older. 

Debbie's routine each day is usually the 
same. At lunchtime, she heads for Blow 
Gym, where she has a locker, changes into 
her running gear and takes off in a joyous 
route through the town. She doesn't travel 
the same path every day, but varies, some¬ 
times through the historic area, sometimes 

Debbie Boykin 

out to the edge of town. She runs about 45 
minutes, comes back and showers, then 
resumes her work, rejuvenated in spirit. 

"I do it for me, and for what it does for 
my mind and body," she explains of her 
addiction to running. "It keeps my stress 
down; it's a time for myself, when I'm not 
going to be interrupted." 

Back at her desk in James Blair Hall, she 
drinks a can of low-sodium V-8 juice, eats 
yogurt, a carrot, and an apple while she 
works. It's a light meal, but one which 
makes her feel healthy. 

On the job, her tasks include taking care 
of facilities where students are housed and 
determining maintenance needs, furnish¬ 
ings and replacement requirements. She 
decides which areas need painting or 
repairing. A big project for her was order¬ 
ing the furnishings for Jefferson Hall, newly 
reopened to students after a disastrous fire 
gutted the building two years ago. She also 

oversees the committee which plans all 
staff training for Resident Assistants - a 
constant chore — and she's the one who 
bills students for damages caused to rooms 
or furnishings in residence halls, sororities 
and fraternities. 

Highly athletic, she and her husband 
play Softball in the city leagues during the 
summer. Right now their time is devoted 
to Corey, a "real highlight" of their lives. 

fljaLmpub opotliaht 

Debbie says, "I guess I'm terribly com¬ 
pulsive about running. I pass up oppor¬ 
tunities to go out for good lunches. I don't 
like cold weather much, and would some¬ 
times like not to go out in it, but something 
makes me run. I know if I don't do it at 
lunchtime I won't have a chance after I get 
home and the babysitter leaves. I ran until 
the last month of my pregnancy, and 
started running again two weeks after 
Corey was born. Running gives you good 
feelings afterward." 

She has run competitively off and on, 
mostly in lowkey races which benefit 
causes in which she's interested. She and 
her husband run together when they can. 

Joanne Braxton speaks 
at NAIS program 

Dr. Joanne M. Braxton, assistant profes¬ 
sor of English, will be on the program of 
the 23rd annual conference of the 
National Association of Independent 
Schools (NAIS) in Washington, at the 
Washington Hilton Hotel, February 28- 
March 2. Dr. Braxton will be involved in a 
session entitled "Reading and Writing 
Autobiography as a Tool for Self- 
Empowerment." 

The conference will bring together more 
than 7,000 school heads, administrators, 
trustees, and teachers from over 1,000 
NAIS member schools throughout the 
United States and 30 countries abroad. 

General themes at this year's conference 
include gender questions in schools and 
curricula, special issues concerning women 
and minorities, financing independent 
education (schools, parents and tax 
policies), and how state and federal 
governments are affecting the indepen¬ 
dence of schools. 

BADMINTON CLUB BEGINSr 

All students, faculty, and staff are 
invited to participate in the Badminton 
Club. The Club meets Monday evenings, 
through spring break, in Adair Gym from 
7:30-9:30 p.m. No previous experience is 
necessary. Instruction will be given as well 
as free play. Enjoy the game of badminton 
and get some great exercise. 


